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	1	Reaching	 the	 top	 of	Mount	Washington	 after	 five	 hours	 of
brutal,	miserable,	excruciating	hiking	was	the	most	euphoric	experience
of	my	life,	and	I	would	not	have	experienced	it	if	my	dad	had	never
died.	I	guess	I	should	back	up	a	little	though.	When	I	was	six	years	old
my	father	passed	away	because	his	liver	failed.	I’m	sure	you	want	to
hear	more	 about	 that,	 but	 in	 this	 book	 I	want	 to	 focus	 on	 how	his
death	 has	 affected	 me.	 More	 importantly,	 how	 Circle	 Camps	 has
affected	 me.	 I	 have	 been	 attending	 their	 week-long	 sleep-away
summer	camp	since	I	was	eight	years	old.	Circle	Camps	is	a	program
specifically	designed	for	girls	who	have	lost	a	parent.

EPILOGUE



	3									My	first	year	of	camp	was	in	2012.	When	I	first	arrived,	I	had	no
idea	what	to	expect.	I	was	in	the	middle	of	the	woods	in	Sweden,	Maine
with	a	bunch	of	other	young	girls,	and	I	had	no	way	to	contact	home.	It
was	 clear	 on	 the	 packing	 list	 that	 there	 are	 no	 electronics	 allowed	 at
camp.	Obviously,	 I	didn’t	have	a	phone	yet,	but	 I	had	my	sacred	 iPod
touch.	 That	 was	 a	 tough	 goodbye.	 Luckily,	 my	 two	 older	 sisters,
Samantha	 and	 Jessica,	were	 there	with	me,	 returning	 for	 their	 second
year,	which	brought	me	immense	comfort.	But	still…	I,	an	eight-year-old,
can’t	 talk	 to	 my	 only	 parent	 for	 an	 entire	 week?	 Absurd.	 Before	 I
attended	Circle,	and	after	my	dad	died,	 I	had	a	 lot	of	weird	emotions.
Emotions	 that	 I	 didn’t	 know	 what	 to	 do	 with.	 I	 would	 have	 random
outbursts	of	 tears	during	 school,	and	my	 teachers	didn’t	 know	what	 to
do.	My	subconscious	 thoughts	and	 feelings	would	 start	 to	 come	 to	 the
surface	at	unpredictable	times,	and	I	would	begin	to	drown.	I	was	sent
to	 the	 guidance	 counselor	 one	 time,	 and	 I	 never	went	 back.	 Probably
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	4	because	 I	 sat	 there	 for	 ten	 minutes	 and	 didn’t	 speak	 a	 word	 to	 this
strange	man	 I	had	never	 seen	and	who	was	 supposedly	 there	 to	help
me.	Why	couldn’t	the	teachers	I	know	help	me?	I	couldn’t	understand	it,
and	it	made	me	sad.	

I	 attended	 Circle’s	 location	 in	Maine	 until	 2018.	 It’s	 located	 at
Camp	Tapawingo,	which	generously	lends	its	grounds	for	us	to	use	for
a	 week.	 There’s	 an	 insanely	 large	 hill	 that	 I	 will	 never	 get	 used	 to
climbing.	All	 the	bunks	are	 lined	up	at	 the	bottom	of	 the	hill,	 and	 the
main	 lodge	 is	 at	 the	 top.	 Unfortunately,	 the	main	 lodge	 is	 where	 the
dining	hall	is,	so	I	was	going	up	and	down	that	hill	at	least	three	times	a
day.	 It’s	 a	 very	 typical,	 outdated	 campground,	 and	 I	 love	 everything
about	 it.	Two	bathrooms	 in	each	bunk	with	 leaky	sinks	and	 toilets	 that
only	 flush	 when	 they	 want	 to.	 Wooden	 boards	 to	 cover	 the	 screen
windows,	never	keeping	the	rain	out	on	stormy	days.	Walking	through
the	grounds	 in	a	towel	to	the	shower	house,	waiting	 in	an	endless	 line,
finally	getting	a	shower	stall	with	the	worst	water	pressure	you’ve	ever
had	to	deal	with,	and	seeing	a	family	of	spiders.	All	these	quirks	make	it
that	 much	 more	 special.	 Especially	 after	 going	 to	 their	 other	 location,
Emma	Kaufmann	Camp.

EKC	 is	 located	 in	Morgantown,	West	Virginia.	 This	 is	 another
campground	that	kindly	donates	its	space	to	Circle.	I	started	going	there
in	2019	when	I	began	the	Leader	in	Training	(LIT)	program.	EKC	is	like
a	resort	compared	to	Tapawingo.	There’s	a	swimming	pool	with	not	one
but	 two	waterslides,	 a	 diving	pool,	 and	a	 splash	pad.	 The	bunks	 have
ceiling	 fans,	 and	 the	 showers	are	built	 into	 the	bunk	bathrooms,	 not	 a
separate	 facility.	Safe	 to	 say,	 this	place	 is	much	nicer	 than	what	 I	was
used	to.	There’s	still	a	brutal	hill	though;	that	seems	to	be	a	requirement
for	summer	camps	across	the	globe.



	5	When	we	turned	fifteen,	myself	and	all	 the	other	girls	my	age
entered	 the	 LIT	 program.	As	 a	 part	 of	 this	 program,	we	 do	 different
forms	 of	 service.	 In	 my	 year	 as	 a	 LIT-1,	 I	 spent	 time	 with	 younger
campers,	giving	them	someone	to	look	up	to	and	count	on.	My	second
year	as	a	LIT	was	 in	2020,	and	 I	was	 supposed	 to	go	back	 to	West
Virginia.	As	I’m	sure	you	know,	2020	was	quite	possibly	the	worst	year
for	all	of	humanity	alive	today.	Camp	was	canceled,	and	I	sobbed.	I	was
inconsolable.	Camp	 is	my	escape,	my	 safe	 space,	and	 to	have	 it	 taken
away	hurt	a	 lot.	We	ended	up	doing	a	week	of	virtual	activities	over
Zoom.	There	wasn’t	much	to	it	leadership-wise.	It	was	more	of	a	way	to
connect	with	each	other	during	such	a	difficult,	strange	time.	

The	next	year,	we	finally	got	to	go	back.	We	were	all	so	ecstatic
to	 see	 each	 other	 again.	 As	 LIT-3s,	 the	 learning	 curve	 is	 all	 about
community	 service.	We	 built	 ramps	 for	 an	 elderly	 lady	 named	 Judy,
who	was	losing	her	vision.	She	wanted	to	get	from	her	front	door	to	her
mailbox	with	ease,	so	we	built	a	ramp	down	to	the	driveway,	and	then
a	railing	from	the	end	of	the	ramp	to	the	mailbox.	We	also	built	another,
smaller,	 ramp	 in	her	backyard	because	her	door	wasn’t	 flush	with	 the
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	6	ground,	and	she	wasn’t	steady	enough	to	take	that	step.	We	screened	in
her	 front	 porch	 so	 she	 was	 able	 to	 enjoy	 the	 outdoors	 without	 the
annoyance	of	West	Virginian	nature.	With	our	extra	materials,	we	built
another	set	of	stairs	for	her	on	the	outside	of	her	sunroom.	It	was	one	of
the	best	experiences	of	my	life;	I	had	never	used	power	tools	before,	or
even	built	anything,	so	seeing	what	we	accomplished	by	the	end	of	the
week	was	 truly	 amazing.	 I	 have	 never	 truly	 felt	 proud	 of	myself	 until
that	week.	I	quickly	picked	up	a	new	skill	and	used	it	to	help	someone
who	truly	needed	it.



	7	During	 the	 fourth	and	 final	year	of	 the	LIT	program,	we	were
challenged	 beyond	 belief.	 We	 spent	 the	 week	 camping	 in	 New
Hampshire’s	White	Mountains,	 and	 hiking	 a	 different	 trail	 every	 day.
This	 part	 of	 the	 northeast	 is	 full	 of	 different	 lakes,	mountains,	 and	 not
much	else.	There	are	small	 little	towns	with	singular	roads	full	of	shops
every	once	in	a	while,	but	you’re	mostly	seeing	trees	and	mountains,	it’s
very	 remote.	 My	 sister	 Jess	 went	 through	 the	 LIT-4	 program,	 so	 I
somewhat	knew	what	to	expect.	However,	I	am	not	someone	who	has
ever	found	joy	in	sports	or	exercise,	so	I	was	particularly	nervous	going
into	it.	

When	 the	 other	 twelve	 campers	 and	 I	 arrived	 at	 the
campground,	 the	 first	 thing	 to	do	was	 set	up	our	 tents.	 I	was	already
lost.	 I’d	 never	 been	 camping	 before,	 so	 when	 Peter,	 one	 of	 the
counselors,	 handed	me	my	kit,	 I	 stared	at	 him	blankly.	 Thankfully,	we
were	all	given	a	tutorial	from	one	of	our	other	counselors,	Garbo,	and	I
was	able	to	do	it	mostly	without	their	help.	

We	were	then	given	a	brief	overview	of	what	the	week	had	in
store	 for	us.	 I	was	under	 the	 impression	 that	we	were	gonna	 start	 off
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	8	slow,	with	 short,	 not	 too	 challenging	 trails.	 That	was	my	 first	mistake.
Monday	morning	I	woke	up,	a	little	nervous,	a	little	excited,	but	mostly
happy	to	be	back	at	camp.	We	sat	around	the	picnic	 table	eating	our
oatmeal	and	braiding	each	other’s	hair,	not	thinking	too	much	about	the
day	ahead	of	us.	We	formed	an	assembly	line	and	packed	our	lunches
and	snacks.	There	were	bags	of	Goldfish,	Nature	Valley	Bars	(you	know,
the	messy	ones),	pistachios,	and	other	typical	school	snacks.	There	were
tortillas	 that	you	could	either	 fill	with	 tuna	or	peanut-butter	and	 jelly.	 I
chose	the	latte	because	the	thought	of	tuna	in	general	makes	me	want
to	throw	up,	but	premade	tuna	in	a	bag?	Absolutely	not.	We	filled	our
water	bottles,	which	we	did	by	using	a	water	pump	 that	was	 on	 the
other	 side	 of	 the	 grounds.	 Filling	 up	 one	water	 bottle	was	 typically	 a
three-person	job,	depending	on	how	much	energy	you	had.	One	person
pumped	 the	 handle,	 non-stop	 until	 all	 the	 bottles	were	 filled.	 This	 job
took	a	lot	of	focus,	strength,	and	patience.	Three	things	I	don’t	have	too
much	of.	Another	person	would	hold	up	this	little	silver	cap	to	open	the
spout	 so	 that	 the	water	 could	 flow	 out,	 and	 the	 final	 person	 held	 the
water	bottles	and	filled	them	up.	These	last	two	jobs	could	be	combined,
and	you	could	even	use	a	 rock	 to	prop	up	 the	cap,	but	we	 like	 to	do
everything	 together.	Being	 the	person	 to	 fill	 the	bottles	was	 INTENSE.
Once	you	filled	up	one	bottle,	there	was	no	time	to	waste	to	do	the	next
one;	 this	 job	 required	 superhuman	 speed.	To	make	 it	move	 faster,	we
would	 take	 all	 the	 lids	 off	 of	 the	 bottles	 beforehand,	 so	we	 could	 just
continuously	 fill,	and	 fill,	and	 fill.	 I	was	pretty	good	at	being	 the	bottle
filler	if	I	don’t	say	so	myself…

We	packed	up	our	backpacks,	loaded	in	the	vans,	and	we're	off
to…	 I	 don’t	 know.	They	never	 told	us	where	we	were	going	until	we
arrived	at	the	destination.	Mistake	number	two:	trusting	my	counselors.
We	 discovered	we	were	 hiking	 the	 Pine	Mountain	 Trail.	 That	 simple,
easy,	 starter	 hike	we	 thought	 we	were	 promised	 ended	 up	 being	 six
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	9	miles	 round	 trip.	 It	was	awful.	Looking	back,	 I	 think	 it	was	 the	hardest
day.	Probably	because	 I	wasn’t	used	to	 the	whole	routine	yet,	but	also
because	of	 the	 incline.	 It	 felt	 like	we	would	never	 find	 flat	 land	again.
We	were	taking	breaks	every	ten	minutes,	and	we	were	all	constantly
out	 of	 breath.	 Personally,	 I	 felt	 like	 I	 was	 dying.	 I	 had	 never	 worked
myself	so	hard	in	my	life.	It	was	hot,	we	were	always	moving,	and	we
had	heavy	backpacks	on.	

But	 when	 we	 finally	 reached	 the	 summit,	 it	 was	 so	 worth	 it.
Mostly	because	it	meant	we	could	eat	lunch,	but	it	was	also	the	greatest
view	I	had	seen	in	my	life,	and	it	felt	even	better	because	I	worked	for
it.	I	immediately	felt	the	tension	leave	my	body	and	I	was	truly	relieved.
I	 could	see	every	 leaf	on	every	 tree	 in	 the	distance;	every	pine	needle.
The	 sky	 was	 painted	 with	 the	 most	 perfect	 clouds,	 and	 with	 the
brightest	blue.	It	wasn’t	a	full	360°	view,	maybe	more	like	a	180°,	but	it
was	still	unlike	anything	I	had	seen	before.	We	ended	up	on	this	huge,
flat	 rock,	 and	 stayed	 there	 for	 probably	 a	 little	 over	 an	 hour.	 We
refueled,	 rested,	and	took	 in	our	surroundings.	 I	don’t	 think	 I	have	ever
appreciated	a	good	view	as	I	did	then.	As	I	ate	my	peanut-butter	tortilla
wrap	 on	 the	 edge	 of	 this	 rock,	 I	 contemplated	 why	 I	 ever	 doubted
myself.

After	 that	nice	hour	or	so	of	 tranquility,	 it	was	 time	to	go	back
down.	I	had	forgotten	about	that	whole	part.	Yes,	going	down	is	faster,
but	 it	 hurts	 –	 a	 lot.	My	 ankles	 had	 never	 felt	worse.	All	 of	my	 body
weight	was	 counting	 on	my	ankles	 to	 carry	me	down	 the	 trail.	Going
down	we	were	able	to	talk	to	each	other	a	lot	more	though	which	was
nice,	 and	we	 stayed	 closer	 together.	We	were	 singing	 songs,	 making
jokes,	and	overall	having	fun,	which	was	a	lot	different	from	the	way	up.
I	remember	we	assigned	different	characters	from	The	Hunger	Games	to
everyone.	I	was	Finnick,	Garin	was	Katniss,	Coco	was	Primrose,	Hannah
was	President	Coin,	and	Peter	was	both	Haymitch	and	President	Snow.
Were	we	mostly	doing	it	to	distract	ourselves	from	the	awful	pain	in	our
knees	and	ankles?	Probably.	Were	we	delusional	from	exhaustion?	Most
likely.	

Once	we	made	 it	back	 to	 the	vans,	 I	 think	 I	 remember	 seeing
my	friend	Marina	cry.	I	can	only	assume	the	tears	streamed	because	of
relief,	anger,	 fatigue,	and	gratitude.	We	ended	up	sitting	around	 for	a
while,	 waiting	 for	 the	 rest	 of	 our	 group.	 I’m	 not	 gonna	 lie,	 that	 was
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	10	pretty	miserable.	We	were	 in	 direct	 sunlight,	 practically	 burning	 alive,
just	yearning	to	feel	comfortable.	Instead,	we	were	sitting	on	a	pebbled
driveway	in	distress.	But	once	that	group	made	it	down,	I	was	so	happy
for	 them,	 because	 they	 just	 achieved	 exactly	 what	 I	 did,	 and	 I	 could
understand	how	they	felt.	I	was	also	excited	that	we	could	finally	get	in
the	air-conditioned	vans	and	go	back	to	the	grounds…

On	the	drive	back,	we	passed	this	small	little	pond.	It	was	clearly
manmade	and	looked	a	little	gross,	but	we	didn’t	care.	We	wanted	the
refreshing	 feeling	 of	 cold	water	 on	 our	 skin.	 It	 didn’t	 help	 that	 it	 was
super	 crowded	 too,	 making	 our	 need	 to	 go	 there	 that	 much	 more
intense	 from	 jealousy.	 It	was	 like	we	were	 toddlers	 and	 just	 passed	 a
Toys	‘R	Us.	Krista,	Summer,	Garin,	Marina,	and	I	were	the	occupants	of
what	we	called	“Van	2.”	We	begged	and	begged	and	begged	Peter	and
Garbo	(our	van’s	counselors)	to	turn	around	and	take	us	there.	But	they
just	ignored	us.	We	were	bummed	but	not	surprised;	it	had	been	a	long
day	 for	 everybody	 and	 they	 probably	 just	 weren’t	 in	 the	mood.	We
accepted	our	fate	and	moved	on	from	the	heavenly	pond.	We	got	back
to	 the	 campground	and	 started	getting	 ready	 for	dinner;	we	 filled	 the
pots	with	 the	well	water	and	unpacked	whatever	 food	 it	was	 that	we
ate	 that	 night	 when	 all	 of	 a	 sudden,	 we	 saw	 Peter,	 Garbo,	 Marie,
Hannah,	and	Erin	conspiring	about	something	by	the	vans.	“GET	YOUR
BATHING	SUITS	ON,	WE’RE	GOING	TO	THE	POND!”	Best.	News.
Ever.	 Getting	 to	 go	 swimming	 after	 that	 torturous	 day	 was	 the	 best
thing	that	could	possibly	happen.	 I	don’t	 think	 I’ve	ever	seen	any	of	us
move	 faster.	This	 is	probably	a	good	 time	 to	mention	 that	we	did	not
have	access	to	showers	for	the	week,	and	that’s	another	reason	we	were
so	desperate	 to	get	 in	 that	pond.	All	 thirteen	of	us	were	 ready	within
five	 minutes.	 When	 we	 got	 to	 the	 pond,	 we	 immediately	 started
running.	Pure	joy	was	felt	among	us	all,	counselors	included.	None	of	us
cared	about	what	was	living,	growing,	or	floating	in	that	water.	We	felt
clean!	We	felt	refreshed!	We	felt	good!	And	then	we	remembered	we
were	waking	up	to	do	the	whole	hiking	thing	again	the	next	day…



	11	



	13	Yeah,	Tuesday	morning	was	awful.	Having	to	sleep	on	a	blow-
up-by-mouth	sleeping	pad	after	a	day	of	hiking	was	brutal.	Every	part
of	my	body	was	sore,	I	could	feel	blisters	forming	on	my	heels	and	toes,
and	I	was	tired.	Why,	why,	why	do	I	have	to	do	this	again?	We	did	the
same	morning	routine	as	Monday,	but	at	a	sloth-like	pace	and	with	a	lot
more	complaints.	At	the	moment,	I	felt	bad	for	the	counselors	for	having
to	hear	all	 these	complaints,	but	I	couldn’t	help	myself.	 I	was	miserable.
As	 unrealistic	 as	 it	 sounds,	 I	 was	 truly	 convinced	 if	 I	 just	 kept
complaining,	I	wouldn’t	have	to	go	that	day.	Hannah,	who	has	been	our
counselor	since	our	year	as	LIT-1s,	is	used	to	my	aimless	complaints.	She
knows	how	to	deal	with	me.	She’s	basically	my	mother.	When	she	gave
me	that	look,	I	knew	to	stop	my	complaining	and	suck	it	up.	So,	I	came
back	to	earth.	I	told	myself	that	there	was	no	choice	in	the	matter,	and
complaining	 isn’t	 going	 to	 change	 anything	 (it	 would	 just	 make
everyone	 want	 to	 strangle	 me).	 I	 got	 back	 in	 my	 tent,	 got	 myself
dressed,	packed	my	bag,	and	kept	my	negative	attitude	to	myself.	Well
to	myself	and	to	the	unfortunate	souls	in	Van	2,	of	course.

Every	day,	we	 each	packed	 two	 fruity	Life-Savers	 in	 the	 front
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	14	pockets	 of	 our	 backpacks.	When	 we	 were	 particularly	 out	 of	 breath,
sucking	 on	 a	 Life-Saver	 helped	 us	 breathe	 out	 of	 our	 noses	 and
stabilized	 our	 breathing.	 They	 also	 helped	 lift	 our	 spirits.	 The	 sugar
obviously	gave	us	a	little	bit	of	energy,	so	they	truly	were	life-saving.	

Talking	 to	 each	 other	 about	 anything	 and	 everything	 was
another	extremely	helpful	tactic.	It	took	our	minds	off	of	what	we	were
doing	and	made	time	move	so	much	faster.	We	were	a	huge		group	of
people,	so	we	were	typically	split	up	into	four	groups.	There	was	the	fast
group,	 the	medium-fast	 group,	 the	medium-slow	group,	 and	 the	 slow
group.	I	was	a	part	of	the	medium-fast	group,	with	whom	I	ended	up
hiking	with	 every	 day.	 The	 people	 in	 each	 group	 changed	 sometimes,
but	I	mostly	hiked	with	Hannah,	Erin,	and	Amber.	The	conversations	we
had	 are	 some	 of	my	 favorites.	 They	 could	 go	 anywhere	 from	 talking
about	 our	 shared	 experiences	with	grief	 to	what	 our	 favorite	 shape	of
pasta	 is.	 These	 random,	 usually	 pointless	 conversations	 are	what	made
these	 long	days	tolerable.	Even	though	I	was	practically	gasping	for	air
between	every	word.

A	tactic	that	ended	up	helping	a	lot	was	something	that	no	one
told	me	about.	Now	obviously	 I	know	I	didn’t	 invent	 this,	but	 it	made
me	feel	good	that	I	wasn’t	completely	idiotic	during	this	trip.	With	every
step	I	took,	I	would	say	“left,	right.”	I’m	not	joking;	every	step.	It	sounds
stupid	and	honestly,	not	very	helpful,	but	it	truly	helped	me	focus.	It	got
me	out	of	my	head.	In	the	times	we	weren’t	talking,	I	would	start	to	get
lost	in	my	own	thoughts.	I’m	the	type	of	person	who	puts	on	TV	shows,
listens	to	music,	and	reads	a	book	all	at	the	same	time	when	I’m	alone.	I
don’t	 like	 where	my	mind	 goes	 in	 solitude,	 so	 I	 do	 everything	 in	 my
power	 to	 ignore	myself.	 So	 saying	 to	myself	 “left,	 right”	 on	 an	 endless
cycle	 really	helped	me.	 It	 calmed	my	breathing	and	 forced	me	 to	 take
intentional	 steps	 while	 focusing	 on	 my	 surroundings.	 I	 wasn’t	 able	 to
listen	to	music,	you	know,	the	whole	no	phones	thing,	so	the	repetition
became	my	distraction	from	the	world.

The	view	at	 the	top	of	 Imp	Trail	was,	again,	beautiful.	When	 I
got	to	the	summit,	 I	found	Krista,	Garin,	and	Marina	already	up	there.
Getting	 to	 the	 top	 is	 exciting	enough,	but	 seeing	my	 friends	 there	and
them	 cheering	 me	 on	 made	 it	 that	 much	 better.	We	 sat	 down	 and
waited	 for	 the	 rest	 of	 the	 group	 before	 we	 ate	 our	 lunch.	 It	 was
extremely	 enjoyable	 to	 compare	 our	 hikes	with	 the	 fast	 group.	 Yes,	 it
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	15	was	the	same	exact	trail,	but	we	all	took	notice	of	different	things.	As	we
started	 to	 see	 more	 of	 the	 groups	 reach	 the	 top,	 our	 excitement	 just
grew	 and	 grew.	We	 all	 truly	 love	 being	 together,	 so	 being	 apart	 for
those	 couple	 of	 hours	was	 kind	of	 sad.	 I	 can	only	 compare	 the	 top	of
every	mountain	to	true,	pure	joy.	The	view	wasn’t	as	wide	as	Monday’s,
but	 it	 was	 just	 as	 clear	 and	 detailed.	 If	 I	 remember	 correctly,	 it	 was
actually	kind	of	cold	at	the	summit.	Nothing	awful,	 it	was	actually	nice
after	sweating	for	three	straight	hours.	

Finally!	 Everyone	 made	 it.	 I	 whipped	 out	 my	 peanut-butter
tortilla	and	scarfed	it	down	in	about	five	bites.	I	truly	loved	those	tortillas.
I	made	 one	 once	 afterward	when	 I	was	 home,	 and	 it	 just	wasn’t	 the
same.	 I	 guess	 they’re	 only	 good	 when	 it’s	 your	 only	 option.	 Once	 I
finished	my	lunch,	I	started	reflecting	on	the	last	two	days.	I	was	really
proud	of	myself	for	summiting	two	mountains	in	two	days	when	I	had
never	done	so	much	as	take	a	walk	around	my	hometown	for	exercise.
I’m	 not	 someone	who	 is	 often	 proud	 of	myself	 for	 things,	 so	 it	was	 a
strange	 feeling,	 but	 I	 liked	 it.	 I	 liked	 being	 able	 to	 impress	myself	 and
prove	myself	wrong.	 I	was	already	feeling	so	grateful	 for	 this	 trip,	and
we	still	had	three	more	days!	 I	also	realized	how	tired	 I	was…	 I	knew
we	would	be	spending	at	 least	another	45	minutes	up	at	 the	 top	so	 I
took	my	shoes	off,	fluffed	up	my	backpack,	and	got	cozy.	The	rock	we
were	on	wasn’t	as	 flat	as	 the	previous	day;	 it	was	sloped	and	bumpy,
but	 I	 found	the	perfect	spot	 in	between	two	rocks.	And	just	 like	that,	 I
was	out.	My	counselor	Marie	was	cruel	enough	to	take	a	picture	of	me.
Unfortunately	 for	 her,	 I	 was	 starting	 to	 wake	 up	 when	 I	 heard	 her
camera	click,	so	I	jumped	up	and	scared	her.	Karma.	

I	don’t	remember	much	of	the	way	down,	but	I	remember	that
night	back	at	the	campsite.	We	were	served	beans	and	rice	for	dinner,
which	for	me	was	an	issue.	I	don’t	like	beans.	I	decided	to	make	my	own
concoction	of	the	rice	mixed	with	salsa,	and	I	used	it	as	a	dip	with	some
tortilla	chips.	It	wasn’t	all	that	tasty,	but	I	couldn’t	work	up	the	courage
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	16	to	eat	those	beans.	Maybe	one	day…
Something	so	special	about	camp	is	the	bonds	created	between

the	campers.	No	topics	are	ever	off	 limits	 in	conversations,	because	we
already	 shared	 the	 hardest	 things	 to	 say.	 Most	 conversations	 start
heartfelt	 and	 emotional,	 but	 they	 always	 end	with	 insane	 amounts	 of
uncontrollable	laughter.	That’s	one	of	my	favorite	things	about	camp,	the
ability	 to	 talk	 about	 anything,	 light-hearted	 or	 not,	 and	 be	 able	 to	 be
truly	 heard	 by	 people.	 You	 don’t	 have	 conversations	 like	 that	 just
anywhere,	and	I’ve	only	truly	had	them	at	Circle.	Garin	and	Marina	are
my	 closest	 friends	 at	 camp;	 I	 feel	 like	we	were	meant	 to	 be	 together.
Garin	and	 I	 started	 camp	 the	 same	year,	 so	 I’ve	 known	her	 forever.	 I
feel	 like	 I	grew	up	with	her,	even	 though	we	only	 see	each	other	one
week	a	year.	There’s	just	something	so	special	about	our	bond.	Marina
started	 at	 camp	 a	 few	 years	 later,	 I	 think	 when	 we	 were	 eleven	 or
twelve,	and	I	immediately	clicked	with	her.	Garin	and	I	were	never	put
in	 the	 same	 bunks	 (which	 I	 think	 was	 intentional)	 but	Marina	 and	 I
were.	But	in	2019,	that	first	year	at	EKC,	we	three	were	all	together	for
the	first	time,	and	it	was	like	my	prayers	had	been	answered.	

Every	night,	Garin,	Marina,	and	I	hung	out	in	my	tent.	It	was	a
tight	 squeeze,	 and	 it	 really	wasn’t	 all	 that	 comfortable,	 but	 it	was	my
favorite	time	of	the	day.	Those	nights	after	our	long,	tiresome	days,	we
would	 sit	 around	 and	 share	 every	 little	 detail	 about	 our	 lives	 possible.
Krista,	 my	 next-tent	 neighbor,	 could	 hear	 everything	we	were	 saying,
which	we	didn’t	know	until	about	halfway	through	the	week.	We	didn’t
mind	 though,	 she	would	 chime	 into	 our	 conversations	with	 some	 one-
liners	that	would	keep	us	laughing	for	what	felt	like	hours.	The	tents	are
made	for	two	people,	but	that	means	laying	down	flat	and	sleeping.	So
we	all	 sat	 there,	with	 the	worst	posture	you	could	possibly	 imagine,	 in
horrible	pain.	But	we	were	just	happy	to	be	together.	It’s	hard	to	feel	so
close	 to	 someone	you	only	get	 to	 see	once	a	year.	We’ve	hung	out	a
few	 times	 outside	 of	 camp,	 but	 it’s	 hard	 to	 organize,	 and	 still	 not	 the
same.	I	think,	in	a	way,	the	distance	between	us	is	what	draws	us	closer.
When	we’re	 together	we	 never	 run	 out	 of	 things	 to	 say	 because	we
have	so	much	to	catch	each	other	up	on.	Circle	is	so	special	because	you
get	 so	 close	 with	 people	 at	 an	 absurd	 speed	 because	 of	 the	 shared
trauma,	 and	 it	 makes	 every	 other	 part	 of	 making	 a	 friend,	 that’s
typically	anxiety-inducing	and	sometimes	awkward,	that	much	easier.



	17	Every	 night,	 we	 eventually	 just	 lose	 our	minds.	 It	 was	 half	 us
being	 so	 tired	 we	 were	 delusional,	 and	 half	 us	 just	 being	 together,
finally,	after	so	long.	When	we’re	together	the	weirdest	things	come	out
of	our	mouths,	and	there’s	no	judgment.	We	create	the	weirdest	 inside
jokes,	absurd	 jingles	 for	every	 situation,	 talk	 in	 stupid,	obnoxious	voices,
and	 gossip	 about	 the	 people	 from	 our	 real	 lives.	 Because	 in	my	 head,
there’s	camp	life	and	real	life.	The	two	don’t	exist	in	the	same	realm,	and
I	 like	 it	 like	that.	We	make	up	names	for	people	when	we	don’t	know
their	actual	names,	like	our	bus	driver	from	2021.	His	name	to	us	is	Ron
Mea.	 Songs	 get	 stuck	 in	 our	 heads	 that	 stay	 there	 all	week	 long,	 like
“Never	Ending	Story”	from	Stranger	Things.	 I’m	so	glad	to	have	them,
and	I	know	I’ll	never	take	our	relationships	for	granted.
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	21	Today.	Is.	The.	Day.	It’s	Wednesday,	It’s	the	middle	of	the	week,
so	we	finally	get	to	relax!	Not	 in	the	way	you're	picturing	though.	We
didn’t	 lounge	 around	 the	 campground	 all	 day	 in	 our	 pajamas	 like	 I
daydreamed	 about.	We	 were	 just	 doing	 a	 shorter	 hike.	 Spirits	 were
high	 today	 though;	we	were	going	on	a	quick	hike	 to	 see	a	waterfall!
We	were	 even	 told	we	 could	 possibly	 go	 in	 the	waterfall,	which	was
absolutely	 exhilarating.	We	 hadn’t	 felt	 clean	 since	Monday	 night	 after
the	pond.	We	made	our	oatmeal	and	made	our	lunches,	just	like	every
other	morning.	

The	hike	was	definitely	a	lot	easier	than	the	first	two	days.	I	was
able	 to	keep	up	with	the	fast	group,	which	made	me	feel	pretty	good
about	 myself.	 Since	 this	 trail	 led	 to	 a	 waterfall,	 it	 was	 way	 more
crowded	 than	 the	 previous	 ones,	 but	 we	 were	 warned	 about	 that
beforehand.	 It	 was	 a	 pretty	 narrow	 trail,	 with	 a	 lot	 of	 curves,	 so	 we
were	constantly	pulling	over	to	avoid	other	people.	Luckily,	there	weren’t
any	boulders	 to	climb,	 it	was	all	 just	straightforward	walking.	This	hike
felt	like	a	breeze	compared	to	the	other	days.	We	were	all	really	excited
to	see	the	waterfall,	and	the	view	did	not	disappoint.

CHAPTER
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	22	We	eventually	 turned	a	corner	and	 it	was	all	 I	 could	hear;	 the
water	splashing	against	 the	rocks.	And	then	we	turned	another	corner,
and	 I	 could	 feel	 the	 cool	mist	 from	 the	 fresh	water	 on	my	 skin.	One
more	corner,	and	there	we	were.	We	made	it!	There	was	water	flowing
in	 every	 direction,	 creating	 deep	 puddles	 in	 some	 spots,	 and	 some
narrow	 rivers	 in	 others.	 The	 rocks	were	 a	warm	orangey-yellow	 color,
and	 it	was	unlike	anything	 I	had	ever	 seen.	 I	knew	I	needed	 to	get	 in
that	water.

Garin,	Marina,	and	I	found	a	flat	rock,	right	in	the	middle	of	the
river,	so	we	put	all	our	stuff	on	it.	We	sat	down,	got	our	towels	out	of
our	 backpacks,	 took	 our	 shoes	 and	 socks	 off,	 and	we	 ran	 right	 to	 the
falls,	 trying	 to	 get	 there	 fast,	 while	 simultaneously	 making	 sure	 we
wouldn’t	slip	and	crack	our	heads	open.	It	was	such	a	hot	day	out,	and
the	sun	was	shining	directly	on	us;	the	water	felt	amazing.	Not	only	did
it	 relieve	 our	 overheating	 bodies,	 but	 it	 refreshed	 us	 from	 Tuesday’s
nasty	sweat,	dirt,	and	everything	else	out	in	nature	caking	up	on	top	of
our	skin.	We	felt	 like	 little	kids	 in	a	sprinkler.	We	didn’t	care	what	 the
other	hikers	thought	of	us	while	we	were	acting	like	idiots	in	the	water,
we	were	 just	 simply	 living.	 Being	 around	 strangers	with	 people	 I	 feel
truly	 safe	with	was	pure	magic.	When	 I’m	alone	 in	public	my	anxiety
eats	me	alive,	but	 if	you	saw	me	that	day,	you’d	think	I’d	never	had	a
self-doubting	thought	in	my	life.		I	even	went	up	to	a	stranger	to	ask	for
a	picture	of	us,	 you	know	since	we	didn’t	 have	our	phones,	and	gave
her	my	 number	 so	 she	 could	 send	 them.	 I	 was	 a	 new	 person!	 Social
anxiety?	Never	heard	of	it!	We	were	splashing	the	water	on	each	other
like	we	were	 in	elementary	 school.	We	were	putting	our	heads	under
the	waterfall	and	laughing	like	we	were	in	preschool.	Basically,	we	were
acting	as	if	we	had	just	discovered	water	and	all	that	it’s	capable	of.	My
fellow	 campers	 were	 enjoying	 the	 view,	 and	 walking	 around	 in	 the
water,	 but	 none	 of	 them	 went	 under	 the	 falls	 as	 we	 did.	We	 were
soaking	 wet	 for	 lunch,	 the	 hike	 back,	 and	 the	 van	 ride	 back	 to	 the
campsite.	But	again,	we	didn’t	care,	not	even	a	 little.	 It	was	such	a	fun
experience	and	brought	us	all	true	feelings	of	joy.	

On	 the	 ride	 back	 to	 the	 campsite,	 we	 were	 just	 talking	 our
normal,	pointless	conversations,	when	all	of	a	sudden,	the	van	started	to
slow	down.	I	was	getting	used	to	the	surroundings	of	whatever	town	we
were	staying	in,	so	I	recognized	that	we	were	almost	home.	Whyyyyy
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	23	are	we	stopping	when	we	are	so	close	to	being	back?	And	then	the	van
takes	 a	 right	 into	 a	 parking	 lot.	 A	 parking	 lot	 that	 belongs	 to	 a	 cute,
small	building	with	an	ice	cream	flag	hanging	from	its	porch.	Peter	and
Garbo	didn’t	really	say	anything,	but	Peter	parked	the	car	and	signaled
to	us	all	 to	get	out.	We	followed	him	up	 to	 the	window	and	made	a
huddle	while	he	announced,	“Get	whatever	you	want!”	We	immediately
formed	 a	 line	 and	 started	 drooling	 over	 all	 the	 flavors.	 This	 was	 a
wonderful	 place,	with	 lots	 of	 unique	 types	 of	 ice	 cream.	 There	was	 a
Dark	 Chocolate	 Raspberry	 that	 I	 remember	 Hannah	 getting,	 and	 I
contemplated	 getting	 it	 after	 trying	 hers.	 And	 then	 I	 saw	 it:	 Brownie
Batter.	My	favorite	flavor	of	all	time	that	nobody	seems	to	sell	anymore.
I	used	to	get	it	everywhere	I	went;	The	Sugar	Cone	in	the	town	where
my	grandparents	live,	The	Front	Porch	in	the	town	my	family	vacations
in	 every	 year.	 Even	 the	 brand	Edy’s	 used	 to	 sell	 it	 in	 a	 carton	 at	 the
grocery	store.	But	then	one	day,	the	stores	stopped	selling	it,	and	when
the	ice	cream	shops	opened	back	up	they	no	longer	carried	MY	flavor.	I
felt	lied	to	and	betrayed.	So	when	I	saw	this	flavor	on	the	board	in	the
middle	 of	 nowhere	New	Hampshire,	my	8-year-old	 self	 lit	 up	 inside.	 I
was	one	of	the	first	people	to	order,	so	thank	God	I	didn’t	have	to	wait
around	 too	 long	 until	 I	 was	 reunited	 with	 my	 best	 friend.	 I	 can’t	 be
trusted	with	a	cone,	so	I	got	it	 in	a	cup,	and	that	first	bite	immediately
orbited	 me	 straight	 to	 my	 childhood.	 It	 was	 the	 best	 thing	 to	 ever
happen	 to	me.	 If	 you’ve	 never	 tried	 Brownie	 Batter	 ice	 cream,	 this	 is
your	sign	to	somehow	hunt	it	down	and	try	it.



	25	This	was	 the	day	before	 the	big	day.	We	were	 truly	prepping
for	Mount	Washington	now.	This	was	a	 longgggg,	 steep,	 painful	 trail.
We	 followed	 the	 Champney	 Falls	 trail	 to	 the	 top,	 and	 it	 was…
interesting.	We	had	 to	climb	small	boulders	 for	most	of	 the	 trail,	while
water	 was	 running	 through.	 Once	 we	 made	 it	 to	 the	 top	 of	 the
waterfall,	 it	 was	 truly	 amazing.	 On	 one	 side	 of	 my	 head	 was	 this
beautiful,	 endless	 waterfall,	 and	 on	 the	 other	 side	was	 an	 overlook	 of
everything	below	us;	pine	trees	mostly,	but	still	really	cool.	This	wasn’t	a
waterfall	we	could	spend	time	in	though,	we	had	places	to	be,	and	we
had	 to	 be	 at	 the	 top	 by	 1:00pm	 if	 we	 wanted	 to	 get	 back	 to	 the
campsite	and	still	see	daylight!	Once	we	got	through	the	slippery	rocks,
with	 the	 help	 of	 random	 conversations,	 and	 discovering	 bizarre	 facts
about	 each	 other,	 it	 was	 still	 super	 steep.	 And	 then,	 we	 did	 it.	 We
weren’t	at	 the	 top	yet,	but	we	were	higher	 than	 the	 tree	 line,	and	all
that	was	going	through	my	head	was	the	lyrics	to	“Out	Of	The	Woods”
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	26	by	 Taylor	 Swift.	We	 took	 a	 short-lived	 break,	 to	 try	 and	 figure	 out
where	 to	go	next.	We	could	 see	 the	 fast	group	ahead	of	us,	up	on	a
boulder	we	didn’t	know	how	to	get	to.	So,	we	started	climbing.	For	this
part	 we	 were	 all	 on	 all-fours,	 pulling	 ourselves	 up	 the	 massive	 rocks,
walking	a	 little,	and	then	crawling	again.	 It	was	so	weird;	we	were	on
the	edge	of	this	rock	formation,	with	no	barriers,	and	I	didn’t	feel	scared
at	 all.	 Typically,	 I	would	 contemplate	 a	million	different	ways	 I	would
trip	 or	 slip	 and	 fall	 and	 die.	 But	 I	wasn’t	 doing	 that.	 I	mean,	 yeah,	 it
crossed	my	mind,	 but	 I	 didn’t	 let	myself	 get	 hung	up	on	 it.	 I’ve	 never
been	able	 to	 control	my	mind	 like	 that	before;	 tell	 it	what	 to	 focus	on
and	what	not	to.	It	was	a	really	grounding	experience.	

When	we	reached	the	top,	I	was	so	relieved.	The	first	thing	I	did
was	take	my	backpack	off	and	sit	down.	But	then	I	looked	around	and
realized	where	I	was.	The	view	was	absolutely	insane.	As	I	was	standing
in	 the	 middle	 of	 this	 massive	 boulder-structure-thing,	 there	 was	 a
complete,	unobstructed	360°	view.	Every	which	way	I	turned	my	head,
there	were	beautiful	trees	 in	the	distance.	There	was	so	much	depth	to
the	 trees,	unlike	 the	other	days.	 I	 felt	 like	 I	 could	 see	 layers	and	 layers
and	layers	of	the	trees;	like	I	could	see	each	pine	needle	and	every	leaf.
There	was	a	river	flowing	beneath	us	that	I	couldn’t	hear,	but	could	see
way	down	below.	I	was	truly	mesmerized,	and	I	couldn’t	stop	looking	at
my	surroundings.	Knowing	that	I	worked	hard	to	reach	this	point	made
me	 feel	 that	 much	 better.	 I	 was	 so	 proud	 of	 myself	 and	 genuinely
happy.	I	can’t	really	explain	the	happiness	I	felt,	because	I	don’t	think	I’ve
ever	felt	that	way	before,	and	I	haven’t	since.	

After	sitting	around	for	a	 little	while,	 I	 realized	how	cold	 I	was.
We	were	so	high	up	in	the	sky	that	I	was	shivering	in	mid-August.	That
was	 such	 a	 weird	 phenomenon.	 New	 Hampshire	 heat	 is	 absolutely
brutal	 in	 the	 summer,	 so	 finding	 myself	 craving	 warmth	 was	 bizarre.
Thank	God	I	packed	a	sweatshirt	that	day;	I	put	it	on	and	then	used	my
raincoat	as	a	blanket	for	my	legs.	Two	other	women	were	sitting	with	us
on	the	rock;	I	think	they	were	sisters.	They	had	this	black	 lab	that	kept
everyone	entertained	while	we	waited	for	the	rest	of	our	group.	I	wasn’t
too	 entertained	 though,	 I’ve	 never	 been	 a	 fan	 of	 dogs,	 and	 I	 kept
worrying	about	him	falling	off	the	edge.	We	were	starting	to	get	a	little
bored	up	there,	and	since	we	vowed	to	not	eat	our	lunch	until	everyone
made	 it,	 we	 decided	 to	 have	 a	 photoshoot.	Marie,	 Erin,	 and	Hannah
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	27	were	 the	 counselors	 up	 there	with	us,	 so	we	 forced	 them	 to	 take	 our
pictures.	Marina	and	I	recreated	the	iconic	scene	from	Titanic	where	Jack
and	Rose	are	 “on	 top	of	 the	world,”	and	we	 took	a	picture	pretending
we	were	falling	off	the	boulder	with	Garin.	We	got	normal	ones	too,	but
those	aren’t	as	fun	to	talk	about.	

Finally,	 the	 last	group	made	 it	up,	and	 it	was	 truly	magical	 to
watch	 their	 faces	 light	up	at	 the	 sight	of	 the	view.	 I	 remember	vividly
my	 friends	 Akira,	 Summer,	 Hailey,	 and	 Coco	 looking	 the	 most
astonished	at	 the	view,	and	 I	 could	 tell	 they	 felt	 just	as	good	as	 I	did.
Obviously,	 it	 was	 a	 great	 feeling	 to	 be	 proud	 of	 myself	 for	 my
accomplishments,	but	it	was	even	better	to	feel	proud	of	my	friends.	We
did	 it!	We	 defied	 all	 odds	 and	 did	 it!	Most	 of	 us	 went	 into	 this	 trip
doubting	ourselves	and	what	we	were	capable	of,	but	 there	we	were,
on	our	fourth	hike,	summiting	yet	again.	Every	time	we	would	say	we
can’t	do	this,	our	counselors	would	always	disagree,	and	we	would	just
brush	 them	 off	 because	 we	 assumed	 they	 were	 just	 telling	 us	 that
because	 they	had	 to.	Even	 if	 they	were,	 they	ended	up	being	 right	 in
the	end.	I	guess	that’s	mistake	number	three:	Doubting	their	beliefs	in	my
abilities.	

We	sat	around	and	relaxed	while	we	ate	our	lunch.	I’m	sure	you
can	guess	what	 I	was	eating…	One	of	 the	 ladies	who	was	with	us	on
the	rock	noticed	there	were	people	on	top	of	another	peak	that	wasn’t
too	 far	 away.	 It	was	 higher,	 so	we	all	 slowly	 realized	we	hadn’t	 truly
summited	Mt.	Chocorua	yet.	We	started	discussing	if	we	wanted	to	hike
over	 there,	 and	 in	 my	 head,	 I	 was	 thinking,	 “I	 made	 it	 this	 far,	 why
wouldn’t	 I	 push	myself	 a	 little	 further?”	Most	 of	 the	 group	wanted	 to
start	 heading	 back,	 but	 Erin,	 Hannah,	 Marie,	 Krista,	 Sarah,	 Marina,
Garin,	Hailey,	and	I	all	decided	to	make	the	trek	over.	

There	wasn’t	a	clear-cut	path,	but	we	figured	 it	out.	There	was
lots	of	hopping	from	rock	to	rock	and	playing	follow	the	leader.	At	one
point	 I	 tried	 to	 take	 what	 I	 thought	 was	 a	 better	 route,	 and	 I	 fully
stepped	 into	 a	 puddle.	 From	 there	 on	 I	 knew	 to	 just	 follow	 the	 exact
steps	 Hannah	 took.	We	 finally	 reached	 the	 base	 of	 the	 peak,	 and	 it
looked	 extremely	 intimidating.	 It	 seemed	 like	we	were	 gonna	 have	 to
scale	the	wall	to	get	up	there.	But	Erin	took	the	lead	and	made	me	feel
a	 lot	better	about	this	new	sort	of	obstacle.	Right	when	I	was	ready	to
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	28	give	up	this	weird	climbing	situation,	it	was	over.	I	had	reached	the	top!
If	I	thought	I	couldn’t	be	prouder	of	myself	before,	I	completely	proved
myself	wrong.	Sure	the	view	wasn’t	too	much	different,	but	the	rock	we
were	standing	on	was	a	lot	narrower,	and	for	some	reason	that	made	it
seem	like	a	bigger	deal.	

We	couldn’t	spend	too	much	time	up	there,	since	the	others	had
already	 started	 their	 hike	back	down,	and	our	goal	was	always	 to	be
done	 before	 the	 sun	 sets,	 but	 of	 course,	 we	 had	 to	 have	 another
photoshoot!	The	counselors	took	a	bunch	of	selfies,	and	then	we	hijacked
their	phones	and	took	some	pictures	in	0.5	(that’s	the	difference	between
Millennials	 and	 Gen	 Z).	We	 had	 a	 lot	 of	 fun	 up	 there	 just	 messing
around	with	each	other,	but	we	needed	to	go.	The	hike	back	down	was
a	 lot	 easier,	 because	 we	 all	 knew	 if	 we	 fell	 it	 would	 be	 less	 severe.
Slipping	on	a	wet	rock	and	landing	on	your	butt	is	way	less	painful	than
slipping	 on	 a	 rock,	 scraping	 half	 your	 body,	 and	 potentially	 knocking
your	teeth	out.	

When	we	got	back	 to	 the	 campsite,	we	all	 realized	what	was
ahead	of	us,	and	started	to	feel	a	little	anxious	about	everything.	Garbo
gathered	 us	 around	 and	 gave	 us	 the	 rundown	 of	 what	 our	 day	 at
Mount	Washington	would	look	like.	The	rules	were	a	lot	stricter	than	the
previous	days,	because	of	how	much	longer	of	a	hike	 it	 is.	She	told	us
we	wouldn’t	 be	able	 to	 take	as	many	breaks,	 and	 that	we	needed	 to
stick	 closer	 together	 than	we	had	been.	She	 told	us	exactly	which	 trail
we’d	 be	 hiking	 and	what	 to	 expect	 on	 this	 hike.	 She	 helped	 ease	my
mind	and	psych	me	up	for	the	day	ahead.
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	33	When	I	woke	up	on	Friday,	something	felt	different.	Maybe	it’s
because	we	were	woken	up	at	six	instead	of	seven,	but	the	air	seemed
more	crisp	and	cool.	 I	didn’t	 feel	nervous	 though,	 I	was	excited	for	 the
day	ahead.	Everyone	was	on	a	mission	that	morning.	We	moved	quickly
and	knew	not	 to	waste	 too	much	 time.	We	were	 in	 the	vans	by	7:15
and	had	a	pretty	long	journey	ahead	of	us.	We	were	so	tired	that	we
weren’t	 really	 talking	 too	 much;	 some	 of	 us	 were	 trying	 to	 fall	 back
asleep	 while	 others	 stared	 blankly	 out	 of	 the	 window.	 Peter	 was	 not
having	our	low	energy,	so	all	of	a	sudden	he	puts	on	the	radio	and	turns
it	all	the	way	up.	“LET’S	GET	PUMPED	UP	LADIES!”	he	shouted	while
we	were	 all	 simultaneously	 groaning.	 It	was	 not	 our	 kind	 of	music.	 It
was	something	I’d	never	heard	before,	and	then	“Livin’	on	a	Prayer”	by
Bon	 Jovi	 started	 playing…	We	were	 all	 screaming	 along	 to	 the	 lyrics
and	dancing	as	much	as	we	could	while	remaining	seated.	It	really	did
the	trick,	once	the	song	ended	we	all	had	so	much	energy	and	couldn’t
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	34	stop	talking.	I	knew	we	were	getting	close	when	we	passed	the	Mount
Washington	Hotel,	also	called	the	Omni	Mount	Washington	Resort.	My
grandparents	had	taken	me	and	my	sisters	to	stay	there	when	we	were
younger,	and	I	remember	thinking	we	were	about	to	spend	the	night	in
a	castle.	 It’s	 this	huge,	 snow-white	building	with	a	bright	 red	roof.	The
contrast	 of	 the	 building	 against	 the	 greenery	 surrounding	 it	 is	 unlike
anything	I’d	ever	seen	before.	I	was	so	excited	to	see	it	again	since	it	had
been	 years	 since	 I	 was	 there;	 it	 made	 me	 really	 happy.	 I	 had	 great
memories	 there	with	my	 grandparents	 and	 I	 felt	 like	 driving	 past	 the
resort	was	a	good	sign	for	the	day	ahead.	

About	20	minutes	after	passing	the	hotel,	we	made	it.	We	drove
down	a	long,	windy	road	and	eventually	made	it	to	the	parking	lot,	but
it	was	at	the	bottom	of	a	hill.	Why	would	they	do	that;	we	are	about	to
hike	all	day	and	you	can’t	even	put	the	parking	lot	at	the	top	of	the	hill?
That’s	a	poor	planning	decision	in	my	opinion.	We	all	gathered	around
to	make	sure	everyone	was	with	us	and	started	up	towards	the	visitor’s
center.	Some	people	ran	in	to	use	the	bathroom,	but	then	we	were	off.
Because	Mount	Washington	 is	so	big,	there	are	multiple	different	trails
to	follow.	We	were	going	up	the	Ammonoosuc	Trail,	which	would	lead
us	to	Lakes	of	the	Clouds.	I’ll	explain	more	of	what	that	is	in	a	bit.	

We	started	up	the	trail	and	there	already	were	so	many	other
groups.	 This	 is	 the	place	 to	 hike	 if	 you’re	 in	 the	 area,	 so	 it	wasn’t	 too
shocking	to	see	so	many	people,	but	still,	it	took	a	second	to	get	used	to.
Although	 we	 were	 planning	 to	 stick	 close	 together,	 it	 wasn’t	 very
realistic.	We	have	all	different	speeds	of	hikers,	and	with	the	interference
of	other	people,	it	made	more	sense	to	split	up	as	we	had	been	before.
The	 counselors	 all	 had	 walkie-talkies,	 so	 they	 were	 still	 able	 to
communicate	with	each	other	despite	the	distance	between	us.	Erin,	who
usually	 would	 stay	 back	 with	 my	 group,	 stayed	 ahead	 with	 the	 fast
group	so	they	were	able	to	hear	the	walkie	too.	

The	 trail	 was	 very	 similar	 to	 the	 Pine	 Mountain	 Trail	 from
Monday;	there	weren’t	many	rocks	or	boulders,	but	it	was	pretty	steep.	I
just	 kept	 using	 the	 techniques	 I	 had	 been	 doing	 all	 week.	 Breathing
through	my	nose,	repeating	“left,	right”	 in	my	head,	and	having	a	Life-
Saver	when	I	needed	it.	I	may	or	may	not	have	stolen	five	or	six	extras
from	the	bag…	I	knew	I	would	be	needing	extras	that	day.



	35	After	 about	 three	 hours	 of	 hiking,	we	made	 it	 to	Lakes	 of	 the
Clouds.	The	air	was	starting	to	get	colder,	so	we	were	all	thrilled	to	see
it.	There	was	a	literal	lake	there,	but	we	were	stopping	in	the	cabin	first.
The	cabin	is	open	to	all	hikers	and	looks	like	a	mini	ski	lodge.	There	were
about	eight	long,	wooden	tables	with	matching	benches	for	people	to	sit
and	 relax.	 There	 were	 pastries	 for	 sale,	 and	 even	 some	 soups	 and
sandwiches.	 There	was	 also	 some	 food	 for	 free	 offered	 for	 thru-hikers,
people	who	are	hiking	extremely	long	distances.	When	Hannah,	Marie,
Amber,	 Karmyn,	 Liv,	 Sarah,	 and	 I	 made	 it	 to	 the	 cabin,	 Erin,	 Krista,
Garin,	Marina,	 and	Molly	were	 already	 there.	We	 sat	 down	 and	 ate
our	 lunches.	 It	was	so	nice	to	be	inside,	by	a	fireplace,	and	sitting	on	a
real	seat,	rather	than	the	ground	on	a	rock.	We	spent	a	lot	of	time	there,
just	talking	and	eating,	enjoying	the	downtime.	We	were	waiting	for	the
rest	 of	 the	 group	 to	 come	 up,	 but	 unfortunately,	 they	 didn’t	 make	 it.
Garbo	had	hurt	her	knee	and	didn’t	feel	like	she	could	make	it	up	much
further	 safely.	 It	 was	 sad	 that	 they	 had	 to	 turn	 around,	 but	 all	 that
actually	mattered	was	 that	Garbo	was	okay.	Once	we	 found	out	 that
she	 was,	 and	 we	 didn’t	 need	 to	 be	 waiting	 for	 them	 anymore,	 we
started	getting	ready	to	go	out	again.	We	tied	our	shoes	back	up,	put
on	extra	layers,	and	got	everyone	together	outside.	We	decided	for	the
rest	of	 the	hike	(about	 two	more	hours),	we	were	going	 to	 stick	 close
enough	together	that	we	could	still	see	each	other.	

The	terrain	of	the	trail	after	the	cabin	changed.	 It	was	a	 lot	 less
narrow	and	we	were	no	longer	among	the	trees.	It	honestly	didn’t	even
feel	 like	we	were	 in	 the	United	States.	 In	 2019,	my	 family	 took	 a	 trip
sightseeing	 in	 Iceland,	and	that’s	exactly	what	 this	 looked	 like.	The	 lake
was	 surrounded	 only	 by	 mossy	 rocks,	 not	 trees,	 with	 fog	 all	 around
(except	it	wasn’t	fog,	it	was	the	clouds).	When	we	would	see	trees,	they
weren’t	 even	 three	 feet	 tall,	 and	 they	grew	 in	all	 different	 shapes	and
directions.	After	passing	the	 lake,	we	ended	up	being	practically	on	the
side	of	 the	mountain,	with	no	barrier,	 on	an	even	 skinnier	 trail.	 It	was
undeniably	scary,	especially	with	the	clouds	making	it	harder	to	see,	and
having	 to	 squeeze	past	 other	people,	but	 I	 just	 kept	my	head	up	and
my	 eyes	 forward.	 Conversations	 were	 happening	 around	 me,	 but	 I
couldn’t	really	chime	 in.	 I	was	too	focused	on	making	sure	I	didn’t	 take
the	wrong	step.	This	trail	felt	like	it	would	never	end,	but	eventually,	we
got	 to	 a	 fork	 in	 the	 road.	We	were	 able	 to	 see	 the	weather	 tower!	 I
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	36	couldn’t	 believe	 how	 close	 we	 were;	 I	 was	 getting	 butterflies	 in	 my
stomach	from	all	the	anticipation.	I	was	so	tired	I	felt	like	I	could	collapse,
but	I	knew	I	had	to	keep	going.	I	pushed	myself	and	went	up	the	steep
hill,	 forcing	 myself	 to	 move	 quickly,	 because	 the	 faster	 I	 walked	 the
sooner	I	would	be	able	to	take	a	break	at	the	top.	And	then	we	made	it.

We	made	 it	 all	 the	way	 to	 the	 top	 of	Mount	Washington.	 I,
Kara	Horne,	 can	 say	 I	 summited	Mount	Washington.	 I	 didn’t	 take	 the
train	up	or	drive	my	car	up,	 I	hiked	with	my	own	two	 legs	up.	 I	was
astonished	by	myself.	Unfortunately,	the	clouds	were	fogging	up	the	sky
that	day,	so	we	didn’t	get	any	sort	of	view.	It	was	obviously	a	letdown,
but	I	wasn’t	going	to	let	that	take	away	from	how	happy	I	was	feeling.
We	all	just	kind	of	looked	around	at	each	other	in	awe.	There’s	a	spot
where	you	can	take	a	picture	with	the	sign	of	the	summit,	but	the	 line
looked	like	it	would	be	a	30-minute	wait,	so	instead,	we	took	our	picture
in	front	of	the	sign	stating	that	the	highest	wind	speed	in	the	world	was
recorded	there…	still	pretty	cool!	

If	 there	was	a	better	view,	we	probably	would	have	stayed	up
there	 longer,	but	 since	 there	wasn’t	much	 to	 see,	and	 the	other	group
was	waiting	for	us,	we	headed	back	down	after	about	20	minutes.	We
took	 the	 Jewell	 Trail	 down,	 and	 that	was	 brutal.	We	were	 above	 the
tree	line	for	so	long	that	it	felt	like	we	would	never	be	back	on	Earth.	I
was	so	exhausted	and	ready	to	be	done,	but	I	knew	there	was	nothing
to	do	but	 keep	going.	So	 I	did,	and	about	 three	hours	 later,	we	were
back	at	the	visitor's	center.	Oh	my	God,	I	had	never	been	so	happy	to
see	 a	 tourist	 trap.	We	walked	back	down	 to	 the	 vans	 and	 found	 the
other	group	still	there.	It	was	so	amazing	getting	to	see	them,	especially
because	we	assumed	they	had	left	to	go	back	to	the	campsite.	That	big
hill	that	I	had	problems	with	that	morning,	turned	into	something	really
fun.	 Everyone	 who	 was	 hanging	 by	 the	 vans	 cheered	 us	 on	 as	 we
walked	down	that	hill	and	 it	 felt	 so	special.	 I	would	 love	 to	experience
that	moment	again.
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	39	The	 time	 had	 come	 again	when	we	 had	 to	 say	 goodbye.	We
had	to	pack	up	our	tents,	which	is	harder	than	you’d	expect,	and	clean
up	 the	 campsite.	 By	 the	 time	 we	were	 done,	 it	 looked	 like	 we	 were
never	 there,	 like	what	we	had	 just	 achieved	 never	 happened.	 But	we
knew	it	did,	we	had	the	memories,	and	that’s	what	mattered.	We	all	sat
around	the	tables	and	talked	for	the	last	hour	we	had	before	we	needed
to	 leave.	 It	 was	 honestly	 really	 sad.	 These	 were	 our	 last	 moments	 as
campers,	and	I	never	wanted	them	to	end.	The	counselors	all	said	some
beautiful	things,	and	we	all	ended	up	in	tears.	I	am	so	thankful	for	every
single	 one	 of	 them,	 and	 I	 will	 never	 forget	 this	 magical,	 healing,	 life-
changing	trip.	Garbo,	Peter,	Marie,	Hannah,	and	Erin:	Thank	you.	Thank
you	for	believing	in	me	and	for	showing	me	what	I’m	capable	of.	Akira,
Amber,	Coco,	Garin,	Hailey,	Karmyn,	Krista,	Liv,	Marina,	Molly,	Sarah,
and	Summer:	I	 love	you	all	so	much	and	I	cherish	our	memories	every
single	day.	I	can’t	wait	to	see	what	we	do	as	counselors.

CHAPTER
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Circ le	 Camps	 is	 a	 free
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For	 more	 information	 vis i t
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Circular	Motion
follows	the	journey	of
Kara	Horne's	week-
long	hiking	trip	in
New	Hampshire's
White	Mountains.
These	various	hikes
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of	grief.




